| ĭ | NTENSIVE SURVEY FORM His | toric Preserv | ation D | ivision Stat | e Historica | al Society of Wi | scons | in |
|---|---|---------------------------------------|---------|---|---------------|------------------|-------------|-----------------|
| #8 | City, Village or Town: County: | | | Surveyor: | | Date: | | Ъ |
| and a | BELOIT | ROCK | | Richard P. Hartung | | July, 198 | 31 | Stree Pleasa |
| Street Address: | | | | Legal Descriptio | Acreage: | | eet sant | |
| 1005 Pleasant St reet | | | | See Addendum less than 1. | | | 1 | n |
| Current Name & Use: | | | | Current Owner: | | | | |
| Old Beloit Water Tower (Belo: + M R A) | | | | Wisconsin Power and Light Company | | | | |
| Film Roll No. | | | | Current Owner's Address: | | | | |
| R0-84 | | | | 500 Public Avenue, Beloit, Wisconsin | | | | |
| Negative No. | | | | Special Features Not Visible In Photographs: | | | | |
| Affix Contact Prints | | | | UTM: Zone 16 | | | | Number 100 |
| 5,8,9 Facade Orient. | | | | Easting: 333200 | | | | ber 1005 |
| Έ | | | | Northing: 4708090 USGS Beloit Quadrangle/Scale: 1:24,000 Interior visited? Yes XXNo | | | | Ū |
| | | | | | nterior visit | ed? Yes X | 0 | |
| 2 | Original Name & Use: | • | Source | Previous Owners | Dates | Uses S | ource | H |
| | Beloit Water Tower | | В | | | | | Town |
| | Dates of Construction /Alteration 1885-1929 | n | Source | | | | | |
| | Period of historical sig | nificance | В | | | | | R |
| | Architect and/or Builder: | | Source | | | | | Range |
| | | | | | | | | |
| 3 | Architectural Significance ()Represents work of a master | | | 4 Historical Significance O Assoc. with lives of significant persons | | | | |
| . | O Possesses high artistic values | | | Assoc. with significant historical events | | | | Section |
| | O Represents a type, period, or method of construction O Is a visual landmark in the area O Other: & None Architectural Statement: | | | Assoc. with development of a locality Other: Associated w/ civic development | | | | ion |
| Auto-100000-00 | | | | Ŏ None | | | | |
| | | | | Historical Statement: | | | | Мар |
| | See Continuation Sheet | See Continuation Sheet | | | | Nam Ci | | |
| | | | | | | | | me Lty |
| | | | | | | | | En |
| | | | | | | | | Engineer |
| | | | | | | | | eer |
| | | | | | | | 1 | S |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | | | | | |
| 5 Sources of Information (Reference to Above) | | | | 6 Representation in Previous Surveys | | | | |
| A See Continuation Sheet | | | | O HABS O NAER O WIHP O NRHP O landmark O other: | | | | |
| <u> </u> | | | | 7 Condition | | | | |
| В | | | | Oexcellent Sgood Sfair Oppoor Oruins | | | | |
| | | | | 8 District: | | | | CE Maj |
| <u>C</u> | | | | Opivotal Ocontributing Onon-contributing | | | | -O |
| | | | | initials: date: | | | | Code 84/5 |
| D | | | | | | | | |
| E | | | | 9 Opinion of National Register Eligibility | | | | |
| | | | | ⊗eligible Onot eligible Ounknown Onational Ostate ⊗local initials: RPH | | | | |
| F | | | | | state 910 | | | |
| | | | | | | 02-17 | | |

BELOIT WATER TOWER (1005 Pleasant Street) Intensive Survey Form - Continuation Sheet (1)

ARCHITECTURAL STATEMENT:

Description: The old Beloit Water Tower is the most imposing structure on the site of a complex of structures including a pump house and a large steel pipe with water tank. The tower is built on one of the highest points of the city. Octagonal in shape, the staged tpwer was constructed of local limestone and was described as "one of the most massive pieces of mason work put up in the country." The tower consists of four octagonal shaped drums. Each drum is recessed eight inches from the drum below. Alternate stages of alternate faces of the tower are punctured by pointed arch openings. The 36-foot tower is 36 feet in diameter at the base and 30 feet at the top. The walls at the base are eight feet thick. On top of the tower there once was a tank 30 feet in diameter and 20 feet deep, made of three inch cypress lumber. The capacity of the tank was 100,000 gallons. The cypress tank collapsed in 1914 and was replaced by a metal tank of the same size. A cupola surmounted by a flag pole sat atop the tank. Stairs in the interior of the tower led to the bottom of the tank and on the outside of the tank was a stairway to the roof. A balcony was formed around the top of the tower, at the base of the tank, affording a "look-out" point for any who were able to make the long climb. The tank was constructed by the Eclipse Wind Mill Company of Beloit. The metal tank was removed, as well as the interior stairway after the construction of the steel stand pipe and tank, to the west of the original tower. In spite of these losses and the partially ruinous state of the structure, the stone mass of the tower itself emphatically remains a significant visual landmark in Beloit, visible for some distance on its prominent bluff top site. The strength and character of its stone masonry have always been its dominant characteristic, and the integrity of the stonework has not been materially damaged by the loss of the non-masonry portions of the structure. The wooden tank in particular was by its nature transient; the removed stairway was never visible from the exterior.

Other structures in Water Tower Park are specifically excluded from nomination. The old pumping station, while contemporary with the historic Water Tower, has lost sufficient integrity--including the destruction of a porch, a balcony a smokestack, skylights, and a cupola as well as the in-filling of several arched openings--that the simple utilitarian brick structure no longer conveys its historic significance. Other buildings on the site are of no historical or architectural interest, and include a small brick pump shed, an ice-cream store, and the currently used metal water tower.

ARCHAEOLOGICAL STATEMENT:

Located on the grounds of the water tower are a group of effigy mounds (Water Tower Group [RO-19] NE 1/2, NE 1/4, Section 35). According to Frederick Lange and Mark Kristensen (A) "the presence of this group was reported by Rev. Peet. By [Ira] Buell's time (1919) the mounds were only vague outlines and could no longer be associated with definite shapes. Even these vague outlines are no longer visible; the only suggestion of a mound is a small rise between two oak trees on the crest of the hill." The mounds are not significant to the nomination. BELOIT WATER TOWER (1005 Pleasant Street) Intensive Survey Form - Continuation Sheet (2)

HISTORICAL STATEMENT:

The Beloit Water Tower is the major structure associated with the development of the nineteenth century city water works system, and the last significant structure still standing wich reflects the civic development of Beloit in the nineteenth century. This important public work, which has been a landmark in the city since its construction in 1885, was built to protect Beloit from the omnipresent threat of fire. As a side benefit--but just as important to the health and prosperity of the city--the water works project provided a central water distribution system to residences and businesses (as well as public buildings). The upgrading of public facilities resulted in an important improvement to the quality of life in Beloit, including greater public safety and better public health.

- 1870's -

<u>Historical Development</u>: In the <u>late 1880's</u>, as the city of Beloit increased in population and industry, citizens pressed for water works and adequate fire protection for their buildings.(B) Until then, fire department depended on private wells and cisterns to provide water for their steam operated fire engines. Many times these proved inadquate as the water stream could not be maintained to extinguish the fire. Many buildings were consumed and lost. There was also considerable concern about the health standards required for drinking water and sanitation procedures for private wells. Diseases (including diptheria and typhoid fever) were communicated through unsanitary water systems. A centralized water distribution system also allowed for control of health standards for drinking water.

Debate in Beloit hinged on whether the works should be publically or privately owned. Several years of debate and referendums to establish the public demand as well as the type of Ownership for the water works systems preceeded the building of the structure. Beloit citizens approved privately owned utilities and the city paid a tax for the use of the fire hydrants.

The Janesville Gazette reported the opening of the Beloit Works as a "glad day for Beloit, the completion of her water works and the public exhibition of the efficiency of the same cuasing universal pride and gratification as no public matter has ever done in later day history of the city. Not alone that our citizens have long felt the absolute need of water works as a protection against fire, but because also of the other innumerable advantages derived from the water works." (B)

Built of local limestone and by local masons, the Beloit Water Tower was designed by J. B. Kinley of Chicago, an engineer with the Fairbanks, Morse Co., of Chicago, the general contractors for the Beloit Works.(B) The Eclipse Wind Engine Company was responsible for the wooden tank atop the tower; Exlipse manufactured railroad water tanks and were also responsible for the tank at the water works system in Elkhart, Indiana.(B) In 1895, the Fairbanks Morse and Eclipse Wind Engine Companys consolidated under one management as Fairbanks, Morse & Co., one of the most important manufacturing companies in Beloit in the 1900's.(C) BELOIT WATER TOWER (1005 Pleasant Street) Intensive Survey Form - Continuation Sheet (3)

HISTORICAL STATEMENT (continued):

For the Beloit Works, seven and a quarter mile of mains were laid out in the city in 1885, and as an incentive to the citizens to abandon their private wells, the first 100 patrons to subscribe to the service were given free service pipe to the curb stone.(D) The system used over 850 tons of iron, including the pipes and machinery. Seventy-two double hydrants were placed throughout the city on both the east and west sides of the Rock River for fire protection to the industrial as well as the residential sections of Beloit.(B)

The 63 foot Beloit Water Tower, gave the gravitational pressure to the water flow, and direct pressure from steam operated Smith and Vale pumps, constructed in Dayton, Ohio, allowed a fire stream of two inches which could be thrown 130 feet high with 140 pounds of water pressure at the hydrant. (B) The pumping station, located just southwest of the stone standpipe, provided water pressure to both sides of the Rock River in the city of Beloit. This meant a pipe had to be laid across the river from the east side, where the pumping station is located, to the west side. A second pumping station was built in 1894 on the west side of the river when the capacity of the one station could no longer provide adequate service. (E) In 1929, a new metal water tower replaced the masonry structure.

Today, the Tower is the last recognizable and significant structure associated with the civic life of Beloit in the nineteenth century, and represents a historically significant response to the expanding industry and population of the city in that era.

ADDENDUM

Verbal description: The boundaries of the nominated structure are described as follows: A circle of land, with the historic Beloit Water Tower at its exact center, measuring 45 feet in diameter, and located on unplatted land in Water Tower Park, bordered on the west by Pleasant, south by Woodward, east by Eclipse and Block 5, Peet and Salmon's Addition, and north by Tower Street.

SOURCES OF INFORMATION

- (A) Frederick Lange and Mark Kristensen, "The Beloit Mound Groups: Fifty Years Later," Wisconsin Archeologist, June 1970, p. 38.
- (B) "Our Water Works," Janesville Gazette, November 2, 1885, p. 4.
- (C) "Real Estate Transfers," Beloit Free Press, March 29, 1894.
- (D) "Those Desiring to Become Patrons of the Waterworks," <u>Beloit Weekly</u> Free Press, July 30, 1895, p. 3
- (D) "The Beloit Water Works," Beloit Free Press, July 26, 1894, p. 4.
- (F) Book of Beloit, Beloit Daily News, 1936, p. 204.

